Jacob Sheep Society

Minutes of the Council Meeting held at the Carlton Club, St. James Street, London on Thursday 6th March 2014
Present.

Mr R Locker (Chairman)

Mrs M Leithead (President)

Mr C Richardson (Vice-Chairman)

Dr J G Strong (Treasurer)

Mr G Connor (Field Officer)

Mr J Emberton (Central RCM)

Mrs A Gilbert (South West RCM)

Mrs B Webster (Scotland RCM)

Mr G Haworth (Northern RCM)

Mrs B Gould (Southern RCM)
Mr P Colhoun (Ireland RCM)

Mrs J King (Eastern RCM)

Mrs K Jenkins (Wales Region)
Mrs J Simmons (assistant Secretary) 

1. Welcome and Opening Remarks

Mr Locker thanked everyone for attending and introduced Mrs Jenkins who was deputising for Mrs Harries. He thanked Mrs Gilbert, who was attending her last Council meeting as RCM, for her work in the South West; he said she had dealt well with all matters arising in the region, had been encouraging to new members and had organised many successful events with enthusiasm on behalf of all the members.
Mr Locker said that Mr Peter Hunt had stood unopposed to replace Mrs Gilbert; Mr Colhoun for Ireland and Mrs Webster for Scotland were both returning as they had stood unopposed; Mr Richardson was unopposed as Chairman-elect. 

Council were pleased all regions had a nominated member for Council and discussed the responsibilities of a RCM; they become Company Directors and Trustees when they take on the role, though they are allowed to send deputies when necessary to Council.  While they may appoint a committee to assist them in the region they still remain responsible to the JSS as a Director and Trustee.  Written guidance is available and will be sent to new RCMs. 
2. Apologies.
Mrs S Harries
Miss L Adams

3. To Agee the Minutes from November 2013.

The minutes were accepted as a true record of the meeting; proposed by Dr Strong seconded by Mr Richardson, they were duly signed by the Chairman.
4. Matters Arising 
Council referred to the action log. 

The Lady A book of condolence is now available on the website as a web-link slideshow. Council thanked Mrs Gibb for her work putting the e-book on the site; Mr Richardson had written the foreword and said the technology could be used for other publications in the future. 
Reduced joining fees at events; this is allowed and organisers should discuss individual offers with the treasurer before each event such as NSA events.

Articles: Mr Emberton passed round a draft copy of the updated Articles he had been working on. He explained that he had used various models from charities and companies for the structure; that the memorandum will go into the articles; the changes will be worded so that the Charity Commission and Companies House will need notification but their approval for more fundamental changes will not be required. 
Mr Emberton said that the copy would be sent to solicitors in July and asked Council to discuss the following points. 

· To change the restriction on RCMs to only be able to serve two consecutive terms of office. Council had previously agreed to change this so that there is no restriction on the number of terms a RCMs may stand. No further caveats required. 
· To permit the delivery of official documents in electronic format. The method of notice and format of documents were discussed. Council agreed to the change so long as members could opt out of receiving notice and official documents in electronic format; that hard copies of documents would be available. Members would be informed of this change in the Journal with a suggested notice: Henceforth notices will be sent to email addresses (members have provided these) unless you let us know that this is not acceptable. Agreed.
· Companies are no longer required to appoint a secretary; two options were discussed; a) reword the Articles so that the Treasurer will be responsible for all the duties of company secretary b) Council may appoint another officer or a volunteer member a company secretary in the future, b) was agreed. Council agreed to take out the wording that a secretary can be paid.
· The formal notice period for an AGM be reduced from 21 days to 14 days, in line with the Companies Act 2006. Agreed

· The Act permits the JSS to elect not to hold AGMs but Council decided that they are an important part of the Society’s social programme and to keep organising them.

Mr Emberton was thanked for his work in writing the draft and he told Council the amended draft would be circulated to them all before it was sent to the solicitors.

Finances: Mrs King’s suggestion that the £15,000 was invested in small amounts of £1.5K per month had been acted upon; Dr Strong had been making the investments from cash to Equity funds.
RCM Guidance: Mr Richardson had circulated these notes. He had also found a useful link for RCMs to Companies House explaining their responsibilities; risk assessments etc. Council agreed that RCMs will keep a copy of their risk assessments locally rather than send them to a Company Secretary. 
GRS Birth Notification: Mr Locker told Council that although it had been the intention for members to start using the Birth Notification with GRS this year he had concerns over the ear tagging requirements; that the notification number must be the number used when registering , he felt that this may lead to a lot of Jacobs which were not registered  carrying JSS details (the flock number and prefix must not be on ear tags of unregistered sheep as a byelaw) therefore it had been decided not to make this available this year.  Mr Locker and Mr Richardson would compose a note for the home page news.
Mr Emberton asked if Birth Notifications were done would they be available on the public database? This was unknown at the time.

JSS Logo: An illustration of the official logo used at present and one of the new style logo, by Mrs Caroline Gould, was studied by Council for them to decide which one to use in the future.  Mrs King told the meeting that the new style had been designed not only for its contemporary looks but it would be easier to print on a wide variety of materials. The present logo had complicated line work and was sometimes not clear when printed. She said that BP had considered these aspects when choosing the design. Council thanked Mrs King and voted in favour of using the new design in the future. The new design will be shown to members at the AGM for approval but no vote will be taken. A transition period of change would be required.
Mrs Barley Gould said she would ask Mrs Caroline Gould for a formal letter donating the design to the Society. Council thanked Mrs Caroline Gould for the kind donation of her work.

Stock Take of Ties: Dr Strong reported that he had not been advised of the location of the ties, which £350 had been spent on. 

Mrs Gibb would be dealing with all sales off the website in future; Miss Adams had been working on putting a system in place to keep track of all stock.
Mrs Leithead asked how the spending by BP was controlled; Council discussed the matter and agreed that both the treasurer and the Chairman should approve the cost of purchases before they are bought. Mr Locker thought a proposal of the future spending should be brought to Council for approval by the BP Chair. 

Dr Strong said he thought that a member of the BP team other than the Chair should be put in charge of merchandise to spread the work load.

Council agreed that the literature produced by the BP committee was the most important thing that they did; Mr Locker told the meeting that the new leaflets will be available for the AGM.

Mr Emberton said he thought that Council should make the BP policies and ask the BP committee carry them out. 

Mr Locker said there was a need to discuss the way forward for breed promotion utilising the Society objectives; Mrs King offered to help to make a plan this was accepted.
Sale Organisers to Liaise with GRS:  Mr Locker reported that the Worcester sale had used GRS to enter sheep for sale and that it had worked well, therefore all the official sales would be encouraged to use the system. Libby Henson had been given all the dates and auctioneers of the sales and organisers must liaise with her and the auctioneer involved. The main difference will be that the deadlines will be strictly adhered to.

Substitutions for the sales or late entries will be the responsibility of the auctioneers, details provided on an auctioneers list as in previous years.
Mrs Gilbert asked that the flock numbers of the vendors (in brackets) were printed in the catalogue, similar to the pedigree certificates. Mr Locker agreed to ask GRS to add this information.

Mrs Jenkins had concerns over the printing cost of the catalogue with additional information added, Mr Locker explained that the cost of the catalogue was included in the 5% charged to the vendors by the auctioneers and as entry fees; GRS will provide all the information. Council thought that 10 words maximum should be allowed to describe sheep in the catalogue.
Mr Emberton who organises the Worcester sale said had received a revised entry form layout from the person who deals with the sale in McCartney’s offices.  The form has been changed to match the information she needs to make the entries on the GRS system.  He will email a copy to organisers using GRS for their sales. 

Rosettes: Male and female champion rosettes have been chosen for the show and sales.

Mr Bramley will continue to keep the show calendar up to date on the website. Council thanked him for his work.

5. Vice-Chairman’s Report.

Bye-laws: Mr Richardson asked Council to approve a change to the judges’ assessment panel; he thought that the Field Officer of the Society should henceforth be on the panel and that Mr Locker should be an assessor rather than a reserve. Therefore the byelaws will state that there will be five assessors, approved by Council for consistency and location flexibility.  Agreed.

The assessors panel will be still be re-visited in 2 years’ time when all five assessors will be eligible for re-election or new assessors appointed by Council. 

Mrs Leithead said she thought that having the current Field Officer on the assessors’ panel was an improvement. 

Mr Richardson said he wished to change the wording on the application form for new judges to the requirement for Date of Birth add ‘if under 25 years of age’. Agreed

Mrs King said that the bye-laws state that substitution of sheep at Shows and Sales must be made no later than seven days prior to the sale, but that auctioneers were allowing substitutions to be made on the day of the sale.  Mr Richardson said this used to be necessary in order that the auctioneers could write a supplement to the catalogue and agreed that the position did need clarifying in the bye-laws. Mrs Jenkins said that she had concerns over the number of substituted sheep that would be brought forward if they were allowed on the day. Council discussed the matter and felt that it was essential that substituted sheep must be clearly identified with red tape round one of the horns. Mr Emberton said it was important that the organisers of the sales liaised on the matter with the auctioneers.
It was agreed that the bye-law stating that sheep forward for showing at the Royal Shows could be inspected by the Society prior to them entering the show ring be taken out as it had not been enforced for some years.

6. Grassroots Systems Update.

The report having been previously circulated included membership numbers which have increased to 839. Lists are now sent to members who register lambs confirming what will appear under their name in the next flock book. GRS provided a print out of the method of entering sheep for sale with them at the Shows and Sales, Council agreed that it looked a simple and efficient system. GRS have no outstanding problems.

7. Regional Reports.

The RCM’s reports having been previously circulated and read, only matters requiring Councils attention were dealt with.

Eastern. Mrs King reported that the Autumn Exhibition at Peterborough through a change in policy was no long holding competitive classes for sheep.

Scotland. Mrs Webster requested the use of the Society display boards for the NSA event.

Council discussed the logistics of moving the board to all the regions, it was decided that it would not be cost effective to send it across to Ireland for the AGM (Mrs Simmons will take the smaller Central Region boards with her)but that it would be moved by members or shippers for the other regions.  Mrs Webster to liaise with Mrs Rushbrooke who stores the stand and arrange shipment to Scotland then with Mrs Gould to move it to Southern region, who in turn will liaise with Mr Emberton to ship it to the Central region, who will return it to storage.

South West. Mrs Gilbert asked if the unofficial Show and Sale in the region could have inspectors; it was explained that inspectors were only used at official sales; that to send inspectors to all the unofficial sales would be too costly; JSS rules could not apply at unofficial sales. Mr Connor advised that he would monitor the sale and its status would be discussed at the November meeting.  He had noted that very few sheep had been shown at the last SW sale. 
Council discussed the unofficial sales and Mr Connor explained that Northern Ireland had been made an official sale because of the difficulty Ireland members have moving sheep across borders. Mr Haworth suggested that the SW Show and Sale continue as with hard work and enthusiasm in the region the sale could attract more and better quality sheep and it may in the future become an official sale as had the North sale which he has organised for many years.
Mrs Gilbert reported to council that members had made complaints to her that they had written to the Chairman and had not received replies. Mr Locker assured Council that he had replied to all letters he had received. Mrs Gilbert said that the replies they had received had not reassured them that the problem was being dealt with sufficiently. They felt the problem was being brushed under the carpet and they felt that more could have been done. Mr Locker confirmed that he had taken a balanced view in his replies to all parties and that he did not intend to enter further into what was a local management matter. 
Mrs Gilbert gave the treasurer copies of the accounts from the SW region that she herself had kept and the ones provided by the previous RCM.
Dr Strong reminded RCMs that the Society would only fund the regional flock competitions on alternate years; if regions held competitions in the interim they must fully fund them.

Mr Leithead expressed concern that Mr Colhoun had written in his report that he had advised members to be cautious when purchasing rams from the UK. Mr Colhoun explained that his intention was that members could contact him regarding the blood testing of sheep when leaving the UK.

8. Treasurer’s Report.

Dr Strong had previously circulated the Report of Financial Accounts for the year ending September 2013; having been approved by Douglas Home.
Dr Strong thanked his wife, Lorna, for her assistance preparing the accounts. Council seconded the thanks. He asked for Councils comments on the report all agreed that they were a good job done and thanked Dr Strong for his work.

Dr Strong had provided pie charts to illustrate the spending and income of the Society.
He was pleased to tell Council:

· that the Society’s finances are in good order 

· income for 2013 was £56,136, an increase of 2% over the last year

· a normal spending pattern had been achieved ; GRS  were proving to be less expensive than the previous Secretary arrangement in 2010 when administration had been  50% of the expenditure compared with 46% 2013 Council had budgeted carefully for this and had been aware that administration costs had been expensive. 
· investment income is up as more money has been moved to mutual fund type investments 

· investment income is at a comfortable level  - £197,357 this income protects members from increases in subscription fees as without it a loss of £4000 would have been suffered. 
· The increased journal costs were mostly due to the increase in postal charges.

Council discussed the accounts and were pleased that the Society has reserves as it would prefer not to raise costs to the members unless necessary. The trustees’ expenses for the year had been less than £8000 which included all the officers and RCMs expenses, Mrs Leithead said she thought that this was very reasonable as a lot of work was done on behalf of members by the trustees’. Dr Strong explained that item 9. Governance Costs were fees charged by Douglas Home and for legal fees.  Council had approved Dr Strong having help preparing the accounts from Douglas Home as his wife can no longer assist; the cost had been £400 which Council felt to be excellent value.
Dr Strong told Council that 2014 would be his fourth AGM and he gave notice that he would retire following the 2015 AGM. Council thanked him for all his work and respected his wish to only prepare one more set of accounts 

The accounts were duly accepted; proposed by Mr Emberton, seconded by Mrs King.
They would now go forward for acceptance by the membership at the AGM 

9.Communication Update.

Journal: Mr Richardson reported that the Journal with all the inserts was ready to go. The advertising had generated an income of £300:and he asked Council to encourage members to advertise in the Journal. The costs: £50 full page; £30 half page; £15 quarter page. If a series of 3 adverts were placed a discount would be offered.

Website: Mrs Gibb had taken on the responsibility of on-line editor of the website. Council thanked her. 

Archiving the Journals on the website as an e-book format was under consideration. Council thought it would be a good idea but that if the very recent copies were available fewer people may remain as members if they did not register sheep. Mr Emberton asked if access could be password protected. Following discussion it was agreed that the Journals could be available but up to 5 years old.
Mrs Gilbert said she had noticed that some regional webpages were out of date. The pages are the responsibility of the RCM; Mrs Gibb will be happy to assist anyone who requires help with the page.

Mr Richardson asked if the Society held a complete set of Journals in the archive. Mrs Simmons to make enquiries.
10. Field officers Report

Open Days and Seminars. Mr Connor told Council he was looking forward to the years’ Open Days and judges’ seminars. He will be attending the Northern Region on 8th June and the South West on 18th May. He would like to attend one other and asked that RCMs notified him of the dates of their region’s Open Days.  Mr Emberton told him that the Central Region Open Day would be held at Charlecote on 10th August, the day after St Boswells sale, but it was not clear as to what facilities would be available at the present time.
Judging: Mr Connor reiterated that judges would be advised that shearlings should show no more than 2 broad teeth as decided at the previous Council meeting. He had replied to a letter from Mr J Milner on the subject.

Pat Bromley Trophy:  Mr Connor asked that nominations for the trophy were sent to him ASAP and he reminded Council that the young people should be less than 25 years and have an attitude which would help promote the JSS. Mrs Gilbert to ask last year’s winner, Christopher Slee, to bring the trophy to the AGM in Ireland.

Provisional Judges: The two potential provisional judges who had attended the assessment day last year, Mr Simon Jones and Mr Christopher Slee, will be shadowing full panel judges this year. Mr Connor will be contacting RCMs to ask where shows with a good turnout are held.
Judges: All the annual judges’ returns have been sent back to the F.O. except one; Mr Connor will contact that judge as there was an error with the dialling code.

NSA:  Mr Connor was unsure whether a representative was in place to attend NSA meetings.  He will contact the person asked; Mrs King said she knew someone willing to take on the task if Mr Connor could not make contact.

Shows and Sales:  All judges and inspectors are in place for 2014.

Tay- Sachs:  Mr Locker said that he and Mr Connor had left time in the meeting so that this important subject could be given the credit it deserves. He said that the subject had been well debated at the November meeting and the strategies made then were still relevant but further developments had arisen.
He told Council that Dr Fletcher was concerned that her letter sent to Council November 2013 had not been dealt with fully. Mr Locker circulated his letter of reply which assured Dr Fletcher that Council had debated its content and two proposals had been made from it. Council agreed with Mr Locker that Dr Fletcher’s letter has been fairly and properly dealt with.
A Veterinary paper has been published and a letter on Tay Sachs had appeared in the Veterinary Record;  a letter had been received from Jean Blacknell on the subject asking Council to fund the setting up of testing for the disorder in sheep; and Mr Locker had spoken to Professor Cox at Cambridge University.

Council debated at length the present situation and the way forward for the JSS. 
Mr Emberton said that in the absence of a test there is nothing that any member can do to find out if their flock is affected. Mrs Blacknell had worked with Mr C Lewis who had offered a lot of help to the JSS regarding Tay- Sachs. He had helped find a laboratory willing to do the test, but the methodology of that test would require validation which Professor Co x has agreed to do, for a fee (not yet arranged) A protocol would also need to be developed; at this time a test is not available.
The costs of developing the tests was discussed; Mrs Blacknell in her letter stated that to set up a test would cost approximately £500 but Mr Locker was concerned that the costs could rise significantly once the Society had committed to the funding. His concerns that the reputation of the breed could be damaged continued. When he had spoken to Professor Cox it had come to light that only 78 people in the UK were affected by Tay -Sachs. Mrs Leithead said that with so small a number affected she felt that the JSS could not justify paying for research.

Council was concerned that if rams initially tested were killed it could be discovered when further research was done that it was unnecessary to have done so. Concerns were also raised about confidentiality if members agreed to have their sheep tested. 

Mr Emberton said he had asked his vet if he was aware of Tay-Sachs in sheep and the reply had been in the affirmative and that the symptoms probably would be recognised. Council thought that veterinary practices may take the research further. Mrs King suggested that the RCVS were asked if they were doing research on the disease.
Mr Locker pointed out that since a letter about Tay-Sachs had appeared in the Journal asking for members’ feedback no one had been in touch.

Mr Emberton said that although this is considered a low level risk unless a test is set up there will be no way forward if it should ‘blow up’; Mrs King said that Council should have a plan for the worst and best scenario. The JSS should have a plan in case the membership seeks advice.

Council continued to debate the evidence that only Jacob sheep are affected by Tay-Sachs and as there is no governmental lead on procedure or progress if a test is wanted then the JSS will have to pay.
Mr Richardson said he thought that the term ‘watching brief’ had been misunderstood by some members; it did not mean do nothing but meant considering all information available and being prepared to take action.  His concern at this moment would be that the Society could easily spend far too much money too soon and he felt that the Society needed to be cautious. 

Mr Colhoun asked if the sub-committee had met and if they were doing enough to make members aware of the disease and its consequences; he told Council that having seen the disease it was imperative to remove carriers. Mr Locker confirmed that three of the original sub-committee had met at least twice. A telecom in the autumn had not happened due to logistics.  
Mr Richardson explained the way carriers affected a flock; a lamb from a mating of a sheep clear of the condition and a carrier would have a 50% chance of being clear and a 50% chance of being a carrier; a lamb from a carrier mated with a carrier would have a 25% chance of being clear,  a 50% chance of being a carrier and a 25% chance of having the disorder. As 3000 sheep are registered with the Society each year it appears to him that there are very few affected sheep. However he did desire the Society to have a strategy.

Mrs King asked that if the test became available would the Society ban the sale of carrier rams; this was discussed and Council decided that it would be impossible to impose testing,  sharing of results or the forbidding of the sale of affected sheep especially as not all Jacob sheep keepers were members.
Mr Colhoun agreed that the Society would not be able to dictate what happened to affected sheep but if the test was made available members would be able to do what they wished in their own flock. 

Mrs Leithead was concerned that it was being suggested that only Jacob sheep were affected and that the Society should ask the NSA and vets if they are aware of it in other breeds, and she reminded Council of the disorder’s rarity as it is a mutation of a gene and animals who have the disorder die and therefore cannot be bred from.
After further discussion Council decided that a robust plan to make sure that damage limitations were in place for the Society and a statement would be made to cover all eventualities.

It was proposed that a committee to put this into action be formed, consisting of the Chairman Mr Locker, Mr Richardson and Mrs King with Mr Connor for consultation and awareness as Field Officer.

Carried.

The watching brief strategy is still in place.

11. AGM 2014

Mr Colhoun reported that 45 rooms were booked for 90 people. He had requested flight times from the members so lifts from the airport could be arranged.

He asked that Wool Cup entries were sent to Mrs Thompson ASAP. A flier had been sent out with the Journal regarding the photo competition. 

He said that the visit following the AGM was booked and that time would be of the essence on the Saturday morning.

Council thanked Mr Colhoun and the Ireland members for all their work organising what promised to be a very interesting weekend.

12. AGM 2015

Mr Emberton reported that the hotel – the Mickleover Court, Nr Derby, was booked. That there was to be a visit to Culland Hall on the Saturday but other visits had yet to be confirmed, but it was hoped that a visit to Chatsworth would be possible.

13. AGM 2016

Mrs Jenkins reported that early arrangements were being made for the Wales region AGM. The Plough in Llandeilo was booked and that some invitations from members had been received. 

14. AOB

Mr Emberton  and Mrs King gave apologies for the AGM

15. Time and Date of Next Meeting.

11am 6th November 2014 at the Carlton Club, London

The meeting was duly closed at 3.05pm 
